New Act brings in changes for councils

On 5 December 2012 Parliament enacted the Local Government Amendment Act 2012 making changes to the Local Government Act 2002 which sets the operating environment for councils.

The Act is part of a wider reform programme aimed at improving the efficiency and effectiveness of local government. 
The changes made by the new Act are in four areas: the purpose of local government; financial prudence benchmarks; governance changes; and changes to the process for reorganising local authorities (for example, combining or splitting them). 

The change to the purpose statement only affects the second part of the current purpose statement. The first part: “to enable democratic local decision-making and action by, and on behalf of, communities” remains the same, and the second part now reads: “to meet the current and future needs of communities for good-quality local infrastructure, local public services, and performance of regulatory functions in a way that is most cost-effective for households and businesses”.

The financial prudence requirements allow the setting of benchmarks or parameters for councils’ financial performance by way of regulations to be made in consultation with Local Government New Zealand.
The Act brings in a more responsive process for Ministerial assistance and intervention in councils. The options are: request information from a council; appoint a Crown Review Team; appoint a Crown Observer; appoint a Crown Manager; appoint a Commission; or call a general election.

It also increases mayors’ powers, but tempers these with powers of full councils. 
The other major change is to the way council reorganisations are carried out, including changes to the role of the Local Government Commission and to the procedures it follows.

The second phase of the reform programme is underway, with the Government already considering an efficiency taskforce report, and an expert advisory group on local government infrastructure efficiency expected to report early in 2013.
Other streams of work in this phase are a review of development contributions, development of a framework to guide the allocation of regulatory roles between local and central government, an investigation of a dual or two-tiered local governance model for local government and the development of options for a performance framework for local government.

It is expected there will be a second amendment Act in late 2013.

For more information about the reform programme and the amendments already made to the Act, and to keep up to date with progress visit www.dia.govt.nz/better-local-government or email blg@dia.govt.nz For more information about the reorganisation process go to www.lgc.govt.nz.
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